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ﬁealthy Pontiac, We Can!




Meeting Minutes
February 14, 2023
Members Present:
Jamie Anderson

Honor Community Health 
Lisa Braddix


Southeastern Michigan Health Association (SEMHA)
Judith Cox 


Pontiac Regional Chamber / Mindfulness Institute
Elizabeth Crenshaw

Honor Community Health / Wayne State University
Justin Daniels


Alliance of Coalitions for Healthy Communities (ACHC)
Madeleine Daniels

Oakland County Planning and Local Business Development Division
Deb Findley


Bowens Senior Center
Carrie Francis


Oakland University
Lauren Fuller


Oakland County Sheriff PAL
Ashok Gupta


Beaumont
Jeanette Hayes

All Saints Episcopal Church / Pontiac Resident
Deidre Hurse


OUWB School of Medicine
LaWanda Jackson

Molina Healthcare
Jenifer Janhevich

Blue Cross Complete
Kim Klaft


CNS Healthcare
Jennifer Lucarelli

Oakland University

Mike McGuinness

Pontiac City Council President / Oakland History Center
Caroline Messerschmidt
MDDHS
Sarah Niskanen

Pontiac Community Foundation
Brenda Ortega
Centro Multicultural La Familia
Mayijayne Renny
Dobrusin Law Firm

Deborah Ridenour
Community Housing Network, PATH
Christina Root
Centro Multicultural La Familia
Carolina Sisiruca
Central Multicultural La Familia

Katelyn Smoger
Farm at St. Joseph Mercy Oakland
Karen Tucker
McLaren
Jess Whatley
Oakland County Parks & Recreation
Kristen Wiltfang

Oakland County Planning and Local Business Development Division

Betty Yancey


Pontiac Resident
Others Present:

Calandra Green

Oakland County Health Division
Lisa McKay-Chiasson

Oakland County Health Division

Joann Wrobel


Oakland County Health Division
Staff Present:

Signa Metivier
Oakland County Health Division

Jessica Williams
Oakland County Health Division

1.  Welcome
L. Braddix welcomed members to the virtual meeting of Healthy Pontiac, We Can! at 1:01 p.m. on February 14, 2023.
2. Heart Health & Social Determinants of Health: Dr. Calandra Green, Health Officer,

    Oakland County Health Division     
Dr. Green told members she has been a nurse in Pontiac for 30 years and shared her personal story on how heart disease affected her family. February is heart month and she encouraged members to take advantage of opportunities to have their blood pressure taken and spoke on the importance of good relationships with our primary care physicians. She reviewed types of heart arrythmia, Peripheral Artery Disease (PAD), stroke, congenital heart problems, and the importance of removing personal barriers to a healthy heart. She also spoke on the importance of physical activity in preventing chronic disease. Dr. Green also shared information on the following free OCHD programs: Nurse on Call, dental health, Nurse Family Partnership, Nurturing Parent Program, WIC, Community Nursing, Health Education, and Nutrition Services. She informed members that OCHD is currently in the process of doing a Community Health Assessment.
Discussion ensued: 
Dr. A. Gupta encouraged members to drink plenty of water.
3.  Pontiac History: Mike McGuinness, Pontiac City Council President & Executive 
     Director, Oakland History Center

M. McGuinness shared Pontiac’s Black History as part of February’s Black History Month. He highlighted Pontiac’s importance to the Underground Railroad, Civil War, the Great Migrations of 1915 – 1930 and 1945 - 1970, WWI & WWII, 1920 local branch of NAACP formed in Pontiac, 1960’s fair housing laws, integration of Pontiac schools, and the 1970’s integrated workforce at GM Pontiac. He shared information on numerous citizens of Pontiac including Elizabeth Denso Forth (earliest black woman to own property in Oakland County); Joseph Clovese (1844 – 1951, lived in Pontiac during his final years, had escaped slavery and joined the union army, died at 107 years); Burton Hughes (Pontiac High School varsity football player racially integrated the team that won the state championship in 1899); Nellie Morton (first black student to graduate in 1917); Oliver Green (first black attorney to have an office in downtown Pontiac, buried in Oakhill Cemetery); Adolph Baxter, Jr. (first black operator for foreign service network during WWII); Joe Woods, Jr. (UAW activist and Pontiac mayor); J. Allen Parker (first black school board member); Esmo Woods (hospital administrator, author, and first black student body president in Pontiac Schools); Milton Henry (civil rights activist who filed a lawsuit against segregated Pontiac Schools in 1950’s, Pontiac City Commissioner, pastor, and close associate of Malcolm X); Hayes Jones (won a gold medal in the 1964 Olympics and bronze in the 1960 Olympics, set records in Pontiac and at the state and national levels); Campy Russell (NBA star); Henry “Hank” Jones (Lifetime Achievement Grammy and member of the Jones Brothers); William Waterman and Elbert Hatchett (NAACP attorneys who filed lawsuit in 1969 against the racially segregated Pontiac Schools, Waterman went on to become district court judge and the courthouse downtown is named for him); Christopher Brown (law partner of Hatchett and Waterman and became first black judge elected in Oakland County and as District Judge in Pontiac); Dr. Robert Turpin (black school board member who integrated his neighborhood on Franklin Blvd.); Hubert Price, Jr. (first black Oakland County Commissioner); and Deidre Waterman (first black woman ophthalmologist in MI, first black female Mayor of Pontiac, married to William Waterman). 

Other highlights from the presentation: Newman AME was the first black church in Pontiac and Oakland County, originally located on Church St. it later moved to Bagley St. where they are today and in 1958 Martin Luther King, Jr. speaks at the historic Trinity Missionary Baptist Church and stayed at the Walton Hotel in downtown Pontiac.

4.  Coalition Updates:
J. Williams informed members that she has taken a supervisory position with OCHD, and that Kelsey Merz will replace her as OCHD staff person working with Healthy Pontiac, We Can!. March workgroup meeting information will come from merzk@oakgov.com. A coalition assessment tool will go out with the meeting minutes and will take about 10 minutes to complete. The 2023 survey was sent to all members and J. Williams said it was almost a perfect split between staying virtual and alternating between in-person/virtual meetings. Co-chairs E. Crenshaw and L. Braddix will work with K. Merz to develop a meeting plan for 2023. She said the want for networking and connection also came out in the survey so they will work on integrating that into meetings for 2023. Meeting speakers and topics requested in the survey were: Nutrition and Healthy Eating in Pontiac; Grant Opportunities, Data and Health Conditions & Sports and Rec in Pontiac; Access to Healthcare; Walking Tour of Pontiac; Technical Assistance/Trainings & Learning more about outcome measures and metrics for HPWC! Strategic plan; and Neighborhood Safety. Any members interested in presenting on any of the meeting topics can contact L. Braddix, E. Crenshaw, or K. Merz.
5.  Partner Updates:
D. Findley informed members the Wellness Workshops are continuing at the Bowen Center. They have designated April as Personal Awareness Month and will host a Tuesday workshop event. She would like members who are interested in providing a demonstration or to attend the event to contact her.

Karen Tucker told members there is a Pontiac Health Wellness Event on March 31, 2023, at UWM and she will send the information to the chairs for forwarding to members.
J. Hayes invited members to a pancake dinner at All Saints Church on February 21, 2023, from 5:00 PM to 6:30 PM. There is no cost, but they are accepting donations. She also invited members to stop by the All Saints Resale Shop and Saturday Morning Breakfast.
C. Sisiruca reminded members Centro Cultural La Familia hosts a nutrition course every Friday from 11:00 AM to 1:00 PM. Anyone interested can call Centro Cultural La Familia to register for the course.
J. Lucarelli in chat, youth enrichment collaborative partners will be receiving a survey in the next 2-3 weeks to start planning collaboration and capacity building opportunities, email lucarell@oakland.edu if you were not involved in summer 2022 to be added to the email list.

K. Smoger in chat, The Farm at Trinity Health Oakland has opened registration for the 2023 Farm Share Season. The subscription service runs April through December, and you can sign up for weekly or bi-weekly shares. Spots are available at a standard or self-assessed sliding scale rate. Learn more at https://stjoesfarm.org/farmshare/
6.  Adjournment:
E. Crenshaw adjourned the meeting at 2:45 p.m. The next HPWC! meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, April 11, at 1:00 p.m. 
Minutes submitted by: Signa Metivier

Approved by: Jessica Williams
